Public Document Pack

Penalita House, Tredomen Park, Ystrad Mynach, Hengoed CF82 7PG **Tý Penalita,** Parc Tredomen, Ystrad Mynach, Hengoed CF82 7PG



For all enquiries relating to this agenda please contact Andrew Highway (Tel: 01443 866213 Email: highwa@caerphilly.gov.uk)

Date: 2nd June 2015

Dear Sir/Madam,

A meeting of the Caerphilly Town Centre Management Group will be held in the Rhymney Room, Penallta House, Tredomen, Ystrad Mynach on Tuesday, 9th June, 2015 at 2.00 pm to consider the matters contained in the following agenda.

Yours faithfully,

Wis Burns

Chris Burns
INTERIM CHIEF EXECUTIVE

AGENDA

Pages

- 1 Appointment of Chair.
- 2 Appointment of Vice Chair.
- 3 Apologies for absence.
- 4 Declarations of interest.

Councillors and Officers are reminded of their personal responsibility to declare any personal and/or prejudicial interest(s) in respect of any item of business on this agenda in accordance with the Local Government Act 2000, the Council's Constitution, and the Code of Conduct for both Councillors and Officers.

To receive and note the following minutes: -



5 Minutes of meeting held on the 24th March 2015.

1 - 6

To receive and note the following updates: -

- 6 Air Quality Update.
- 7 Skate Park Update.
- 8 Cedar Tree Roundabout Disruption Works Update.
- 9 Velethon Update.
- 10 Park Lane Update.
- 11 Working Men's Hall Update.
- 12 Tesco Update.
- 13 Choose the High Street Past & Present Update.
- 14 Caerphilly Town Centre Audit April 2015.

7 - 16

Circulation:

Councillors Mrs E.M. Aldworth, P.J. Bevan, D.T. Davies, C. Elsbury, Mrs C. Forehead (Chair), Miss E. Forehead, J.E. Fussell, K. James, Mrs B. A. Jones (Vice Chair), S. Kent, M.J. Prew, J. Pritchard and Mrs J. Hibbert

Town Councillors Professor Deacon, Mr J. Dilworth (Van Community Council), Mr M. Hall and K. Williams (Clerk - Caerphilly Town Council)

Other Organisations

Mrs S. Cooper, (Caerphilly Access Group)

Inspector S. Greening, Gwent Police

Inspector G. Jones, (Gwent Police)

Mr T. Jones, (Tommy Cooper Society)

Mr T. Payne, (Cadw)

Mr K. Robottom, (Caerphilly Residents Association)

Mr E. Talbot, (Caerphilly Independent Retail Partnership)

Mr. R. Tidridge, (Heol Trecastell Residents Association)

Mr P. Warren, (Bedwas Junior School)

Ms K. Warrington, (Caerphilly Working Mens Hall)



CAERPHILLY TOWN CENTRE MANAGEMENT GROUP

MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD AT PENALLTA HOUSE ON TUESDAY 24TH MARCH 2015 AT 2:00PM

PRESENT:

Councillors:

P. J. Bevan, D. T. Davies (Consultee), C. Elsbury, C. Forehead, J. Fussell, B. Jones, S. Kent, M. Prew, J. Pritchard

Together with:

Professor Deacon, Mr K Williams (Caerphilly Town Council clerk), Mr J Dilworth (Van Community Clerk), Mr T Payne (Cadw), Mr J Couzens (Centre Manager), Mrs S Cooper & Mr Cooper (Caerphilly Access Group), Ms K Warrington (Vice Chair Caerphilly Workmans Hall), Inspector G Jones (Gwent Police), Mr Tidridge (Heol Trecastell Residents Association)

Also:

A. Highway (Town Centre Development Manager), S. Wilcox (Assistant Town Centre Manager), A. Dallimore (Team Leader - Urban Renewal), M. Godfrey (Environmental Health Officer), R. Lloyd (Special Projects Officer), K. Peters (Community Safety Manager), A. Jones (Complaints Officer)

1. APOLOGIES

Councillors: E. M. Aldworth, E. Forehead, K. James, M. Newman, Mr J Co

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest made.

3. MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING (4TH NOVEMBER 2014)

Previous minutes were agreed as a true and accurate record.

4. AIR QUALITY UPDATE

Ms. Godfrey informed the group that Welsh Government has now officially adopted the Air Quality Action Plan (AQAP); Procurement will be going through the tender process to award the contract. It is anticipated that this should be done within the next few months.

Softer measures have been undertaken where the Council have been educating pupils in year 3 & 4 in the Twyn School on air pollution. The aim is to roll this programme out to other primary schools in the future.

Ms Godfrey confirmed that she has been working with Mr Morgan in transport to see how to improve emissions.

Ms Godfrey advised the group that she would be keeping the group updated on any progress in the future.

5. UPDATE ON SKATEBOARD PARK

Mr Lloyd introduced himself to the group and informed members that he was attending to request possible locations and funding for a skateboard park, as there is a need for one in the town.

Councillor Prew confirmed that working with the young people in the youth forum there is a need for the skate board park. Councillor Pritchard expressed his supported for the idea.

Members discussed possible locations and one suggestion was to consider locating the skateboard park within a vacant unit, this would reduce instances of anti social behaviour.

Members requested clarification on the costs for a skateboard park. Mr Lloyd confirmed that the costs are estimated between £150,000 - £250,000 depending on the scale of the project.

Mr Dallimore advised that possible funding could be identified, by using a nation-funding database called 'Grant Finder', he offered officers time to assist with this

The Chair requested that Mr Lloyd return to a future meeting with the findings for funding and locations.

6. UPDATE ON FORMER LIBRARY MORGAN JONES PARK

Mr Dallimore informed the group that property services have gone through recommendations and a report was presented to Cabinet on the 18th March 2015 for a community café to operate from the former library.

Mr Pritchard wished to thank cabinet members for approving the report to enable the community café to open. He added that this would be good for the town and is what the public wanted the building to be used for.

Mr Dallimore confirmed that the owners were local and they have a good record of running businesses. As well as the café there will be a 'bring & borrow book service' available and a public notice board for the public to place advertisements. There will also be rooms available to let out to the community.

It is anticipated that the café will be up and running by late Summer/Autumn.

7. UPDATE ON TESCO

Mr Highway provided a verbal update on Tesco's in Cardiff Road and asked the group to understand the need to respect commercial confidentiality.

8. APPLICATION FOR AREA FORUM FUNDING WORKING MEN'S HALL

Ms K Warrington introduced herself as the vice chair of Caerphilly Working Men's Hall. A brief history of the Working Men's Hall was provided and then Ms Warrington informed the group that she was present to request funding for the installation of a disabled toilet.

The group were advised that funding has already been acquired for a portable ramp but additional funds were needed for the works to install the toilet.

Ms Warrington passed around a quote for the works and advised that they have been struggling to obtain further quotes. Mr Dallimore offered to assist the Working Men's Hall to obtain additional quotes and also to help with a grant application for funding.

Caerphilly Access Group confirmed that they are happy to provide advice or assistance with details regarding the accessible toilet.

Councillor Pritchard stated that he fully supported the request for funding.

Following discussion the group voted on providing £3,500 from the Area Forum Budget towards the costs of the work subject to officers looking at grant applications. The votes were 11 in favour, 0 against, & 1 abstention.

9. REQUEST FOR FUNDING FOR FLOWER FESTIVAL

Mr K. Williams presented a request to the group for funding of £1,500 towards the costs of the Flower Festival. Members agreed that it was important to support the event and Councillor Bevan moved the request, which was seconded by Councillor Pritchard.

Members were invited to vote on the request of funding to be paid out from the area forum budget of £1,500.

The votes were 12 in favour, 0 against & 0 abstentions.

10. CHOOSE THE HIGH STREET @ CHRISTMAS - ANALYSIS REPORT

Mr Highway presented the report to the group and discussed how the voucher scheme was a success for both retailers and the public.

The group were advised that throughout the five towns 90 offers were made and hopefully this will increase in future. Looking through the survey carried out, 91% of retailers stated that they would consider taking part in a future scheme.

From the feedback provided by the public, it is apparent that the key to a retailer's voucher being used was in the strength of the offer. Members were advised of comments listed in the appendix of the report.

Mr Highway and Mr Wilcox were thanked for the report and all their hard work.

11. CHOOSE THE HIGH STREET PAST & PRESENT

Mr Highway presented the report to the group and advised that this new initiative aims to reconnect people with their local town centre.

This new scheme was discussed with the group and members were asked if they had any old photographs, which could be used in a library exhibition.

The initiative will include an exhibition of archive photos held at the library in each town centre, as part of this there will be a competition where people will have the opportunity to win two £50 "Love to Shopping" vouchers. On the entry form people will be asked to complete the sentence – "I choose the high street because..." It is hoped to use some of these sentences in the future to further promote the town centres.

12. BUSINESS REPORT CAERPHILLY TOWN CENTRE 2014

Mr Highway presented the report to the group and thanks were passed to Mr Hudson and the Events team for all their work with the events in the town.

Councillor Elsbury thanked the team for the fantastic job that has been done and wanted it noted that the efforts are really appreciated.

Councillor Fussell confirmed that the report reinforces the need for independent retailers and there is currently no representative for the traders. He is in talks with retailers to see if a representative could be organised and will encourage them to contact Mr Highway.

Mr Highway wished to than Mr Wilcox and Mr Dallimore for their support. The Chair thanked Mr Highway for the report.

The Chair read out a letter received from Mr Tudor Jones (The Tommy Cooper Society) regarding the installation of the defibrillator machines as discussed in previous meetings. The group were asked if they wished to see how the machines worked they could contact Mr Martin Cook at the Tourist Information Centre in the Twyn.

13. CAERPHILLY TOWN CENTRE AUDIT REPORT – FEBRUARY 2015

Mr Highway presented the report to the group and the following issues were discussed.

The community notice board. It was decided that the best location would be the side elevation on the Principality building, discussions are still ongoing with the library manager for the northern elevation.

Fire damaged property. Mr Highway advised that he has spoken with the agents who have confirmed that the premises will be occupied soon.

Rough Sleepers. Ms Peters introduced herself and confirmed that she is the leading a group tackling homelessness in the County Borough. This programme has been operating for 12 months and the group meet on a quarterly basis to discuss individual's cases and establish what support can be provided.

Mr Highway confirmed that an immense amount of support is provided to the individuals who find themselves homeless and that many have been helped move off the streets. Ms Peters advised that the Street Pastors are instrumental in offering the night shelters to individuals and all of these are volunteers.

Inspector Jones advised that in conjunction with the Community Safety Team a lot of Police time is given to help. He reiterated that the Street Pastors and other volunteers do a fantastic iob.

Securing handrail outside the Twyn Community centre. Councillor Kent has advised that the job has not as yet been completed, this was noted by officers.

Hanging wire, outside Specsavers. Mr Highway wished to thank colleagues in Parks for removing this

Burglary to retail, premises. Inspector Jones advised the group that there has been a fall in burglaries and that officers have put a lot of time into reducing the number of incidents. Operation Tinsel resulted in Dispersal Notices being issued to groups of people over a 9-week period. Regular patrols have been carried out, CCTV used in conjunction with the council. Inspector Jones stressed the need to balance enforcement and engagement.

Ms Peters confirmed that there are 16 cameras in the town centre, these look towards the pubs but on request by the Police can be moved to whichever location they need to be directed in. The council will be changing the cameras to a new broadband system by April 2016. Inspector Jones confirmed that the quality of the images from the cameras is excellent.

Demolition of properties in Park Lane. Mr Dallimore confirmed that the demolition of the properties will continue but no decision has been made as to what the area will be used for. Reports will be prepared and provided to relevant committees.

There were no further matters raised on the audit.

The meeting closed at 15:42 p	om
-	CHAIR

This page is intentionally left blank

CAERPHILLY TOWN CENTRE AUDIT – APRIL 2015 DATE **ISSUE** DEPARTMENT PROGRESS UPDATE 17/10/08 PLEASE SEE PREVIOUS AUDITS FOR A **Air Quality Environmental Health Town Centre** Lyndon Ross **FULL HISTORY OF THIS ISSUE** An air quality issue has been identified in the town centre. A working group, which includes members **Transportation** 4/11 An update was provided to the TCMG. of the TCMG, has been established. This will meet Clive Campbell 8/12 Updates to the TCMG will continue. to promote a collaborative approach to finding long-10/2 The Air Quality Action Plan has been term viable solutions. **Urban Renewal** agreed by Welsh Governments. Updates to Allan Dallimore the TCMG will continue. 24/3 An update was provided to the TCMG. **Town Centre Management** Andrew Highway 27/02/12 30-minute Parking Bays **Transportation** PLEASE SEE PREVIOUS AUDITS FOR A **Cardiff Road** Clive Campbell **FULL HISTORY OF THIS ISSUE** Cllr. Elsbury asked Officers to investigate whether 30-minute parking restrictions could be introduced 6/10 The statutory consultation has ended. along Cardiff Road. Officers in legal will be advertising the proposals shortly. 8/12 Some comments have been received following the consultation, which are currently being looked at. 10/2 This is currently out to notice, which ends on 28/2.

25/05/12	Toilet Improvements The Twyn The toilets in The Twyn are showing signs of wear and tear and require repairs and upgrades to fixtures and fittings.	Cleansing Tony White	PLEASE SEE PREVIOUS AUDITS FOR A FULL HISTORY OF THIS ISSUE 8/12 Further repair works have been programmed. 10/2 Repairs are ongoing as needed. Officers are liaising with suppliers on further improvements and enhancements.
28/02/13	Community Notice Board Town Centre A new notice board will be installed into the town for the benefit of the community. The Police, local societies and groups will be able to place information in this space to the benefit of the wider town centre community.	Urban Renewal Allan Dallimore Town Centre Management Andrew Highway Police Ins Jones	PLEASE SEE PREVIOUS AUDITS FOR A FULL HISTORY OF THIS ISSUE 8/12 Dialogue with the property's agents are ongoing. A draft Licence has been sent to the owner of the property, which will allow the board to be installed once signed. 10/2 An alternative location is being looked at due to the costs associated with a Licence agreement between the building's landlord and CCBC. 24/3 An update was provided to the TCMG.
11/02/14	Condition of Bus Station Station Terrace At the TCMG, Cllr. Forehead expressed concern about the condition of the bus station following fire damage in 2013.	Transportation Clive Campbell	PLEASE SEE PREVIOUS AUDITS FOR A FULL HISTORY OF THIS ISSUE 4/11 An update was provided to the TCMG. 8/12 Some repainting works are still outstanding. 10/2 Works are ongoing, but due to be finished shortly.

14/04/14	Rough Sleepers Cardiff Road Numerous complaints have been received from businesses in Caerphilly and the local MP and AM about the rough sleepers currently residing throughout the town centre.	Town Centre Management Andrew Highway Community Safety Kathryn Peters Police Ins Jones	PLEASE SEE PREVIOUS AUDITS FOR A FULL HISTORY OF THIS ISSUE 8/12 An improvement has been noticed, but there is one persistent offender who continues to be supported. 10/2 The internal working group continues to meet and responds to issues as required. 24/3 An update was provided to the TCMG.
08/05/14	Choose the High Street Campaign Town Centre Town Centre Management will be launching a summer campaign across the five managed towns, encouraging consumers to "Choose the High Street". The scheme will run over the summer period and use several forms of media.	Town Centre Management Andrew Highway	PLEASE SEE PREVIOUS AUDITS FOR A FULL HISTORY OF THIS ISSUE 4/11 An update was provided to the TCMG. 8/12 Updates to the TCMG are ongoing. The project is aimed to be long-term, with more initiatives launching in 2015. 10/2 This aspect of the campaign has now finished. Issue Closed 10/2
03/09/14	Christmas Event Town Centre Planning is underway for a Christmas event in the town centre, which is scheduled to take place on 13 th & 14 th December 2014.	Business Enterprise Support Team Paul Hudson	6/10 Planning is ongoing. 4/11 An update was provided to the TCMG. 8/12 Officers continue with the preparations. 10/2 The event was successful and well-received. Issue Closed 10/2

03/09/14	"Choose The High Street @ Christmas" Campaign Town Centre The "Choose the High Street" campaign is being extended to the Christmas period to encourage people to shop locally this Christmas. The scheme will involve a voucher scheme that all retailers will have the opportunity to sign up to.	Town Centre Management Andrew Highway	6/10 A Christmas voucher booklet is being produced for the five managed towns. Retailers are currently being invited to submit offers. 4/11 An update was provided to the TCMG. 8/12 40,000 voucher booklets have been distributed across the Borough. A supporting YouTube video is launching on 8/12. 10/2 The scheme was successfully completed. Issue Closed 10/2
30/09/14	Hanging Wire O/S Specsavers, Cardiff Road A complaint has been received from Specsavers in relation to a wire that is hanging in front of their property. The wire appears to have been dislodged when the hanging baskets were removed.	Parks Derek Price	PLEASE SEE PREVIOUS AUDITS FOR A FULL HISTORY OF THIS ISSUE 8/12 No further complaints have been received, but the business will be contacted. 10/2 The wire will be removed by Parks as it is part of a disused irrigation system. 24/3 An update was provided to the TCMG.
16/10/14	Installation of Christmas Illuminations Town Centre The lamp post banners are due to be removed for the Christmas period to make way for the festive illuminations that will be placed on lighting columns throughout the town centre.	Town Centre Management Andrew Highway	8/12 The illuminations have been installed and no issues have been raised. 10/2 Complete. Issue Closed 10/2

17/10/14	Cleaning of Paviours O/S TIC, The Twyn The York Stone paving outside the TIC has become coated in algae and moss, which is making the area slippery, particularly when wet. The area requires jet washing.	Cleansing Tony White Urban Renewal Allan Dallimore	8/12 This has been added to the programme of works. 10/2 The works will be carried out in warmer weather conditions.
27/10/14	Morrisons Delivery Vehicles Brynau Road Cllr .Elaine Forehead has received a number of complaints from residents of Brynau Road in relation to the noise generated by deliveries to Morrisons, which take place very early in the morning.	Town Centre Management Andrew Highway Regulatory Planning Tim Stephens	8/12 There is a planning condition in place and the Enforcement Team is working to take action. 10/2 No update could be provided.
28/10/14	Hedge/Tree Maintenance Brynau Road Cllr. Christine Forehead has received a complaint from a resident of Brynau Road whose property backs onto Castle Court. A boundary hedge and tree at the rear of their property are overgrown and require pruning.	Town Centre Management Andrew Highway Regulatory Planning Tim Stephens	8/12 No Tree Preservation Order is in place, which means that it is a private matter. However, Morrisons has agreed that the tree will be cut as part of their community initiative works. 10/2 The work has been carried out. Issue Closed 10/2
18/11/14	Repainting of Signage Columns The Twyn The poles of the signage in The Twyn area have become worn and require repainting to improve their appearance.	Highways Gavin Barry	8/12 This has been added to the programme of works. 10/2 This has been completed. Issue Closed 10/2

18/11/14	Slot Drain Blockage Public Realm Area - Visitor Centre The slot drain at the location has become blocked due to a build up of silt and leaves, which has caused some flooding of the immediate area. The drain now needs to be cleaned and unblocked to prevent this reoccurring.	Highways Gavin Barry Urban Renewal Allan Dallimore	8/12 This has been added to the regular maintenance schedule, which should assist in keeping the channels clear. 10/2 A regular cleansing regime has been introduced, which will continue. Issue Closed 10/2
04/12/14	Cleansing & Maintenance of Steps The Twyn Car Park The Town Council is concerned at the cleanliness of the steps leading from The Twyn Car Park to Market Street and has requested that the edges of the steps be repainted with yellow hazard paint.	Cleansing Tony White Transportation Clive Campbell	10/2 Litter is being regularly removed from the steps. The line repainting will be carried out in dry and warm weather.
04/12/14	Operation Tinsel Town Centre The annual Christmas shoplifting and theft initiative will involve Police Officers conducting high visibility patrols and surgeries outside our most popular stores to deter potential shoplifters and thieves. Social Media will also be used to convey messages throughout the festive period.	Police Ins Jones	2/2 High visibility patrols carried out over the Christmas period. Only four incidents of shoplifting recorded. 10/2 The scheme was very successfully. Issue Closed 10/2
04/12/14	Burglary to Retail Premises Town Centre A clothes shop in town was recently the victim of a burglary. Police have conducted visits to all the town centre businesses to review their security, particularly those leading to rear alleyways. CCTV will also be alerted.	Police Ins Jones Community Safety Kath Peters	2/2 Crime prevention advice given to businesses. Another burglary occurred on 24/12, but no further incidents. 10/2 A solution is currently being looked at. 24/3 An update was provided to the TCMG.

04/12/14	Operation Pelican Town Centre In recent weeks there has been an increase in instances of antisocial behaviour in the town centre, particularly during the evenings. Complaints have been received from retailers, residents and visitors and the Police are working in partnership with Community Safety Wardens, British Transport Police and local schools to reduce the problems and promote diversionary activities.	Police Ins Jones	5/12 Police have issued over 94 antisocial behaviour warnings since October in the town centres and Morgan Jones ward, Authorisation will also be given for use of Dispersal Notices under new antisocial behaviour legislation. 30 parents/guardians of children involved in antisocial acts have received letters from the Police. 10/2 The operation is ongoing. 24/3 An update was provided to the TCMG.
04/12/14	Taxi Rank Issues Irish Tymes, Station Terrace The taxi rank O/S The Irish Tymes has been identified as a 'flashpoint' during the evenings and is prioritised under the 'Town Safe' initiative. The Police are working with Council colleagues to trail a relocation of the taxi rank toward the bus station to stop crowds gathering in the roadway by the pub.	Police Ins Jones Transportation Clive Campbell	10/2 Experimental order began on 19/12 and this continues to be monitored at present.
16/01/15	Demolition of Properties Park Lane Demolition of the former School House on Park Lane is due to commence on 19 th January. The bat licence has been granted on the buildings and bat boxes will be installed at the same time that contractors commencing stripping out the fixtures and fittings.	Urban Renewal Allan Dallimore	10/2 The buildings are currently being stripped out and the demolition works will be complete by the end of March. Some of the stone from the buildings will be reused as part of a bedding scheme in St. Martin's Church grounds. 24/3 An update was provided to the TCMG.
23/01/15	Graffiti Artwork Bartlett Street A complaint has been received by the Planning Department in relation to a piece of graffiti artwork that has been placed on the pine end of 38 Bartlett Street.	Regulatory Planning Tim Stephens	10/2 Officers are currently looking into the issue.

23/01/15	Damaged Barrier Market Street A pedestrian safety barrier on Market Street has been struck by a vehicle and needs repair. The distorted edges of the barrier are protruding onto the footway.	Highways <i>Gavin Barry</i>	10/2 The barrier is not deemed to be a danger to pedestrians at present, but will continue to be monitored.
23/01/15	Choose the High Street – Past & Present Town Centre The next phase of the Choose the High Street campaign will start in 2015. Entitled 'Choose the High Street - Past & Present' the campaign will aim to reconnect people with their local town centre.	Town Centre Management Andrew Highway	10/2 This is a new initiative for 2015. Archive photographs are currently being sourced and a public prize draw is being arranged. 24/3 An update was provided to the TCMG.
23/01/15	Banner Changeovers Town Centre The banners on the street lighting columns will be installed during February throughout the town centre.	Town Centre Management Andrew Highway	10/2 The brief has been sent to the contractors and the banners are due to be in place by 26/2.
28/01/15	Caerphilly Cheese Artwork Castle Street The artwork of the Caerphilly Cheese is in need of repair. The cheese itself requires repainting and slabs surrounding the plinth on which it is mounted are loose or have fallen off.	Parks Derek Price	10/2 Investigations into what remedial work is needed are ongoing.
02/02/15	Tesco Site Cardiff Road Following Tesco's announcement that as part of a UK program to close 43 of its store the Metro store in Caerphilly town centre would be closed officers will work to support the landlord in securing a new tenant.	Town Centre Management Andrew Highway	PLEASE SEE PREVIOUS AUDITS FOR A FULL HISTORY OF THIS ISSUE 10/2 The store will be closing on 4/4, with the 52 members of staff being redeployed within Tesco. The agents have reported that there is interest in the site. 24/3 An update was provided to the TCMG.

06/02/15	New Fingerposts Pentrebane Street To assist in promoting the café culture in the street, a new fingerpost will be located at its junction with Cardiff Road.	Urban Renewal Allan Dallimore Town Centre Management Andrew Highway	
06/02/15	New Signage Clive Street Following discussions with the businesses in Clive Street, it was agreed to include the word "shop" bilingually on the new sign to be installed to replace the previous one that had been damaged.	Urban Renewal Allan Dallimore Town Centre Management Andrew Highway	
10/2/15	Community Garden St. Martin's Church, St. Martin's Road Stone from the demolition of buildings on Park Lane will be donated to St. Martin's Church, who will then create a community garden within their grounds.	Town Centre Management Andrew Highway	
19/02/15	Missing Stone The Twyn A stone within one of the walls alongside the steps leading to Lower Twyn Square has become dislodged. The stone has been removed for safety.	Urban Renewal Allan Dallimore Highways Gavin Barry	
18/03/15	Temporary Pedestrian Barrier O/S The Irish Thymes, Station Terrace The Irish Thymes has requested permission to site a temporary pedestrian barrier outside their property to control admission queues on a Friday and Saturday evening.	Police Ins Jones Transportation Clive Campbell	

	-	τ	_
	2	ט)
(ב)
	•	u	
	-	-	•
	C	7	٦

20/03/15	Litter Problems Lane at Rear of Cardiff Road/Pentrebane Street A complaint has been received from Cllr. Gough in relation to the amount of litter that is present in this area. There is also a problem with businesses not locking their bins, which is exacerbating the issue.	Cleansing Tony White Environmental Health Lyndon Ross	
24/3/15	Clive Street At the TCMG, Cllr. Fussell raised concerns over the number of cigarette ends that are accumulating on Clive Street. A request was made to consider siting an additional cigarette bin in the vicinity.	Cleansing Tony White Environmental Health Lyndon Ross	
24/3/15	Broken Handrail Weld O/S The Twyn Community Centre At the TCMG, Cllr. Kent informed officers that the welding at the base of a hand rail outside the Community Centre has sheered and requires repair.	Urban Renewal Allan Dallimore Highways Gavin Barry	